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[bookmark: _Hlk51855482]Unconfirmed Minutes of the HEIW Board Meeting
held at 10am on 25 November 2021
via Zoom/Teleconferencing, through Ty Dysgu, Nantgarw

Present:
Dr Chris Jones	Chair
Dr Ruth Hall	Independent Member 
Gill Lewis 	Independent Member 
Tina Donnelly 	Independent Member (Part)
Dr Heidi Phillips 	Independent Member 
John Hill-Tout 	Independent Member 
Alex Howells	Chief Executive
Prof. Pushpinder Mangat	Medical Director 
Lisa Llewelyn 	Director of Nurse and Health Professional Education 
Julie Rogers	Director of Workforce and Organisational Development
Eifion Williams	Director of Finance

In attendance:
Dafydd Bebb	Board Secretary
Sian Richards 	Director of Digital 
Nicola Johnson 	Director of Planning, Performance and Corporate Services 
Rhiannon Beckett 	Deputy Director of Financial Management, Costing and Contracting 
Huw Owen	Welsh Language Service Manager 
Kerri Eilertsen-Feeney 	Head of Nursing and Midwifery Transformation – attended the Improvement Story 
Rebecca Thomas 	Senior Nurse Professional Standards and Quality (Cwm Taf Morgannwg University Health Board) - 
	attended the Improvement Story
Urvisha Perez	Senior Auditor, Audit Wales 
Catherine English	Corporate Governance Manager (Secretariat)

	PART 1 
	PRELIMINARY MATTERS
	Action

	2511/1.1
	Welcome and Introductions
	

	
	The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, particularly Rebecca Thomas, who attended to present the Improvement Story and Urvisha Perez from Audit Wales.   

A quorum was confirmed as present. 
	

	2511/1.2
	Apologies for absence
	

	
	Apologies were received from Helen Goddard of Audit Wales.    
	

	2511/1.3
	Declaration of interest
	

	
	No declarations of interest were received.  
	

	2511/1.4
	Improvement Story 
	

	
	The Board received a presentation from Rebecca Thomas, Senior Improvement Nurse at Cwm Tâf Morgannwg Health Board, who was successful in obtaining a Florence Nightingale Fellowship, sponsored and supported by HEIW. Rebecca started her Fellowship in April 2021 and shared her Psychological Safety Improvement Project 

The Board thanked Rebecca Thomas for sharing her inspirational story with them and supported her to progress the project further.  
	

	Resolved
	The presentation was noted.
	

	2511/1.5
	To receive and confirm the minutes of the Board Meeting held on 30 September 2021
	

	Resolved
	The September Board minutes were received and approved as an accurate record of the meeting, subject to the following amendment:

3009/4.7.2 - 'Ruth Hall explained the Committee had agreed a celebratory staff event should be added to the Autumn staff conference ...'.  
	

	2511/1.6
	Action Log from the Board meeting held on 30 September 2021
	

	
	The Board received the Action Log and noted the actions were either complete, within the forward work programme or matters for consideration on today's agenda.
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the Action Log
	

	2511/1.7
	Matters Arising
	

	
	3009/3.1 Update on Multi-Professional Primary and Community Education and Training Framework – Alex Howells confirmed that the Primary and Community Education and Training Framework had been submitted to Welsh Government and that a group had been established to support this work.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted an update would be provided to the Education, Commissioning and Quality Committee at its next meeting.  
	LL


	PART 2 
	CHAIR AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE REPORTS
	

	2511/2.1
	Chairs Report 
	

	
	The Board received the report.

The Chair outlined the complex and challenging issues facing the health and care system in Wales and the continued need to support the future of the workforce, particularly in terms of the quality of training and education that will be necessary to ensure a secure pipeline of well-trained professionals. 

The Chair highlighted the recent Staff Conference and noted how it had demonstrated that HEIW continued to focus on cultural issues despite the past year's difficulties.  

Providing an update on the Independent Member recruitment, the Chair confirmed the sift had taken place, and interviews would be held during December.  The Chair noted a further update would be provided at January's Board.  

The Chair confirmed Eifion Williams would be retiring at the end of December and thanked him on behalf of the Board for his hard work, dedication and contribution to the NHS and HEIW.  

The Chair asked the Board to ratify the Chairs Action taken on 5 November to approve to proceed 'at risk' with the submission to National Recruitment of the proposed increase in numbers by 80 in respect of the core and specialty posts for Medical Training.   It was noted that after Chairs Action had been taken, the risk has been mitigated to only 11 training posts.  It was confirmed that in accordance with HEIW's Standing Orders, Chair's Action was undertaken by the Chair and Chief Executive after consulting with two Independent Members.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board:

· noted the report for information; 
· ratified the Chair's Action taken on 5 November to approve proceeding 'at risk' with the submission to National Recruitment of the proposed increase in numbers by 80 in respect of the core and specialty posts for Medical Training.   
	




	2511/2.2
	Chief Executives Report 
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

Briefly outlining her report, Alex Howells confirmed the first meeting of the Healthcare Science Programme Board had taken place.  It was explained that the Programme Board would oversee the implementation of the framework for Health Care Science.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the report.
	

	PART 3
	STRATEGIC MATTERS
	

	2511/3.1
	Update Paper on the Integrated Medium Term Plan 2022-25
	

	
	The Board received the report.

Nicola Johnson provided an update on the development of the Integrated Medium Term Plan (IMTP) for 2022-25.  It was confirmed that the active planning phase was underway to develop the detailed plans for each Strategic Objective through the completion of first draft Plans on a Page.  

It was explained that the NHS Planning Framework 2022-25 had been issued on 8 November and was set in the context of the extreme pressure on the health and care system.  It was noted that the framework required organisations to submit their plans by the end of February 2022 and that the Chief Executive was required to submit an Accountability Letter by 15 January.  HEIW's final IMTP would be submitted to the January Board for approval, with final submission to Welsh Government by the end of January 2022.  

Nicola Johnson explained that Executive Leads and Senior Responsible Officers had refreshed their detailed plans for 2022-25..  It was confirmed that a number of the Strategic Objectives in the current Annual Plan would be closed at the end of 2021/22.  It was noted HEIW had commenced a series of virtual engagement meetings with all of the Health Boards and NHS organisations in Wales and that the themes of the Workforce Strategy continued to be a focus.  

Eifion Williams confirmed a first draft of the financial plan for 2022-23 to 2026-27 had been produced and reflected the changes to commissioning budgets included in the Education and Training Commissioning paper. It was noted the draft plan reflected increased growth in digital resources and that the quality checking and validation on the plan would be completed by the end of November.

It was highlighted that Appendix 1 was the Planning Framework for 2021-22 and not 2022-25, and it was agreed the Planning Framework for 2022-25 would be circulated to Board Members.  The Board highlighted the importance of clearly linking delivery and outcomes and understanding how HEIW's contribution impacted services.  

The Board noted that the Education, Commissioning and Quality Committee had previously raised concerns over the availability of clinical placements.   The Board agreed it would be helpful to understand how clinical placement numbers inform commissioning and how HEIW could use digital solutions to complement the system and improve training numbers.   The Board noted the work already underway to review the system of clinical placements and identify opportunities for innovation.  The Board highlighted how creating capacity and improving capability to train would become increasingly important over the next three years.  

	

	Resolved 
	The Board:

· Noted the progress with the development of the IMTP and the next steps
· To receive the Planning Framework for 2022-25 via email.  
	



Completed


	2511/3.2
	Update on the Development of a Strategic Workforce Plan for Mental Health  
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

In presenting the report, Alex Howells explained it provided an update on work to develop the Strategic Workforce Plan, a key commitment in Together for Mental Health.  

[bookmark: _Hlk87211990]The Board noted that the initial engagement, deep dives, data collection and analysis to inform the plan were in their final stages, and the process was being overseen by a Project Board involving HEIW, Social Care Wales and Welsh Government colleagues.  It was noted that the plan would be an item for discussion at the upcoming joint board session between HEIW and Social Care Wales, and so the Board would have a further opportunity to contribute to the conversation.  

It was confirmed that the Vice-Chairs group had received a presentation on the Strategic Workforce Plan for Mental Health and had welcomed the approach.  

The Board discussed the report and were encouraged by the plan, noting that mental health support services had become increasingly important, particularly in the wake of COVID-19.  The Board stressed the importance of ensuring the right resources were in place to support the plan and expressed their willingness to consider providing additional resources if necessary.  The Board considered the importance of process improvement as a mechanism for achieving efficiencies and innovation in service areas, and it was noted HEIW would look at exploring those considerations through conversations with partners such as Improvement Cymru.  It was confirmed that HEIW were working to ensure educational programmes were moving towards embracing a more holistic approach to addressing mental health issues.  The Board highlighted the value of prevention and the scope for digital services to support the mental health agenda.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the update on the work to develop the Strategic Workforce Plan for Mental Health, with a more detailed presentation on the emerging content of the plan to be provided in December.
	



	2511/3.3
	Briefing on the National Quality and Safety Framework 
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

In presenting the report, Pushpinder Mangat confirmed that it provided an update on the new Quality and Safety Framework published by Welsh Government.  It was noted that the framework had previously been considered by the Education, Commissioning and Quality Committee at its meeting in September and by the Board at the Board Development session in October.  

It was confirmed that a new annual report would replace the current Annual Quality Statement requirement and that the national work would inform and shape key aspects of the HEIW Quality Management Framework.  It was noted that work had commenced to develop an integrated quality framework within HEIW based on how quality is managed in the medical department and that other areas across HEIW would adopt those standards.  

Pushpinder Mangat explained that the framework consisted of a range of actions as set out in section two of the report and that HEIW were fully engaged with the process.  

The Board discussed the report and considered the mechanisms for monitoring progress against the actions and for providing assurance HEIW were contributing effectively.     It was confirmed that progress would be reported in the annual report to Welsh Government and that any report would be scrutinised by the Education Commissioning and Quality Committee, Executive Team and Board before being submitted to Welsh Government.   The Board Secretary advised the guidance from Welsh Government confirmed that quality reporting would once again this year be included as part of the Annual Report.  

Nicola Johnson confirmed that quality and safety measures would be a key piece of work on the performance framework in 2022-23
	

	Resolved 
	The Board:

· noted the publication of the National Quality &Safety Framework
· noted that the current Annual Quality Statement requirement will be replaced by a new annual report
· noted that this national work will inform & shape key aspects of the HEIW Quality Management Framework, including student, trainee & learner experience
· noted the full engagement of HEIW in this work 
· agreed the Board Secretary to confirm when the new reporting requirements would take effect.  

	









DB

	2511/3.4 
	Proposal for the HEIW Stakeholder Reference Group 
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

[bookmark: _Hlk80101188]In presenting the report, Dafydd Bebb explained that as part of the refresh of HEIW's Communications and Engagement activities post COVID, it was proposed a new Stakeholder Reference Group be established to support the Board with advice and discussion across the range of its functions. It was confirmed the Stakeholder Reference Group would replace the existing External Advisory Group (EAG), which currently exists as a sub-committee to the Education Quality and Commissioning Committee, and would build on the current membership of the EAG. 

Ruth Hall, the Chair of the Education, Commissioning and Quality Committee, confirmed her support for the proposal.       

	

	
	The Board:
· approved the establishment of the HEIW Stakeholder Reference Group (SRG) together with the terms of reference attached at Appendix 1;
· approved that the SRG replace the current role of the Education Advisory Group (EAG) and that the EAG be disbanded.
	

	PART 4 
	GOVERNANCE, PERFORMANCE AND ASSURANCE 
	

	2511.4.1
	Quarterly Integrated Performance Report Q2 2021-22
	

	
	The Board received the report.

Presenting the report, Nicola Johnson explained it summarised the quarterly performance against the agreed 2021/22 Annual Plan and key performance measures.    It was confirmed that overall, HEIW had made good progress on delivering the 59 Strategic Objectives outlined in the Annual Plan, and performed well during the period. It was noted that two objectives had been rated as red and were off-track and would not recover in year.  

It was highlighted that recruitment rates for Medicine, Dentistry and Health Professional Education were good. However, Dentistry, in particular, required significant extra work from the team due to the disruption to undergraduate education.  It was noted that although the initial target of 160 postgraduate training placements for Pharmacy had not been filled, the pass rate was the highest in the UK. It was confirmed that while there were some cumulative issues for individual trainees in medical subspecialties, those issues were being closely monitored.  

Nicola Johnson advised that the Higher Education Funding Council for Wales had recently provided a summary of the latest National Student Survey scores for each commissioned course within each University.  It was confirmed that the only concern related to the midwifery programme in one University.  The University had acknowledged the issues and had developed a robust plan to improve the course.

The management by the Medical Deanery Quality Unit of the impact that the service reconfiguration model within Aneurin Bevan University Health Board was having on education and training was highlighted.  

The Board welcomed the report and noted the good progress made to date.  The Board were pleased to see the Performance Framework continued to be embedded across the organisation and that the internal Performance Management Network had been established.  

The Board noted the positive outcomes reported as part of the pilot Care Home Education Facilitator role implementation in Hywel Dda UHB, and it was confirmed the scheme would be extended.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the contents of the report and appendices for assurance.
	

	2511/4.2
	Director of Finance Report 
	

	
	The Board received the Director of Finance Report.  

In presenting the report, Eifion Williams provided an update on the financial position as at month 7 and identified the reasons for any financial variation against the budgets set. It was highlighted that as at Month 7 HEIW was £838,852 underspent, and this position had been reported to Welsh Government in accordance with the requirements of the monitoring return submission.

It was confirmed that the underspend in Pay budgets was due to vacant posts within the establishment, and it was noted that some re-alignment of budgets to balance the financial plan was undertaken at the start of the year. 

It was confirmed that the underspend in Non-Pay budgets was due to reduced face to face training and education activity arising from COVID-19 lockdown restrictions.  Non-Pay budgets had also been subject to re-alignment to balance the financial plan. 

It was confirmed that HEIW were anticipating an income of £2.5m from Welsh Government, and that we had received notification £1.5m of that income had been received.  Discussions with Welsh Government were ongoing in relation to the outstanding £1m.  

It was noted that HEIW were reporting an underspend of £374,103 in pay, an underspend of £283,802 in Non-Pay and an underspend of £239,906 on commissioning budgets.  It was explained the reasons for the underspend had remained consistent across the year.  

Eifion Williams confirmed that following the quarterly process of deep-dive exercises, it was forecast that the year-end underspend would be in the region of £3m. It was explained that to ensure an overall balanced financial position was achieved at year-end, HEIW had identified additional commitments for non-recurrent expenditure estimated at £412k, and further opportunities for non-recurrent investment would be explored and maximised.   It was confirmed that HEIW would also look to offer contracting Universities an opportunity to access an additional fund of up to £1.5m in total and that this should be utilised to enable students taught in Wales access to modern facilities that prepare them for a career in Wales on graduation.    

It was confirmed that for the period April to October 2021, HEIW cumulatively paid 99.85% of non-NHS invoices and 98.57% of NHS invoices within 30 days.  

The Board noted the capital allocation of £100k for 2021/22 and that £15k of equipment had been received and paid for during July 2021. The Board considered the requirement to procure additional IT assets and agreed a proposal outlining anticipated future Capital spend would be provided at the January Board meeting.  

	

	Resolved 
	The Board:
· noted the underspent financial position reported for HEIW at month 7 and actions being progressed to be in balance at year-end,
· noted the summarised explanation of key variations by Directorate,
· noted the Capital allocation and spend to date; and 
· noted the Balance Sheet position.
· to receive a proposal outlining anticipated future Capital spend at the January Board meeting.  
	








EW/RB

	2511/4.3
	Structured Assessment Phase 2 Report 
	

	
	The Board received the report.

Introducing the report, Urvisha Perez explained it set out the findings from phase two of the Auditor General's 2021 structured assessment work at HEIW.  It was highlighted that overall, Audit Wales found that HEIW is well-governed with clear, effective arrangements to manage its finances.  It was noted that HEIW continued to have good arrangements to conduct Board and Committee business effectively and had good systems of assurance.

It was explained that Audit Wales had found HEIW managed its financial resources well and had good arrangements to monitor and report its financial activity. It was confirmed that HEIW had met its financial duties at the end of 2020-21 and had a clear financial plan for 2021-22.

The Board were pleased to note the outcome of Phase 2 of the Structured Assessment.
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the Audit Wales Structured Assessment Phase 2 Report for assurance.
	

	2511/4.4
	HEIW Strategic Equality Plan (SEP) One Year On 
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

Introducing the report, Julie Rogers explained that it provided a progress update on the implementation of HEIW's Strategic Equality Plan.  It was confirmed that HEIW's first Strategic Equality Plan (SEP) had been published in October 2020 and set out five strategic objectives for 2020-24, with 14 actions to be delivered in year one.  

It was confirmed that whilst HEIW had made good progress implementing the SEP, several factors meant it took longer than anticipated to put the governance and reporting arrangements in place. It was highlighted that the move of responsibility for the SEP and associated portfolio to the Leadership Team, as well as the creation of a new Head of OD and Inclusion, would help ensure that progress is recovered within the overall timeframe of the SEP and that discussions would start in January on defining the year two deliverables.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the progress made after the first year of implementation of our strategic equality plan.   
	


	2511/4.5 
	Annual Review of the Board Assurance Framework  
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

Providing a brief outline of the report, Dafydd Bebb explained it sought approval for the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) attached at Appendix  1. 

[bookmark: _Hlk52708763]It was confirmed that the BAF had been amended to incorporate the Strategic Risks Control Framework, which had been considered at the July meeting of the Audit and Assurance Committee. 

The Board noted that the Audit and Assurance Committee had considered the BAF at its meeting in October and recommended the Board approve the Framework.      
	

	
	The Board approved the updated Board Assurance Framework.  
	

	2511/4.6
	Amendment to the HEIW Risk Management  Policy  
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

Introducing the report, Dafydd Bebb explained it outlined key changes to HEIW's Risk Management Policy and sought Board approval.  

It was explained that the Risk Management Policy had been amended so that fraud only be required to appear on a Directorate Risk Register when an actual risk is identified.  It was confirmed that the updated policy requires fraud to be reported promptly to the Local Counter Fraud Service, where it is identified.

The Board noted the Audit and Assurance Committee had considered the Risk Management Policy at its meeting in October and recommended the Board approve it.      
	

	Resolved 
	The Board 
· considered the proposed amendments to the HEIW's Risk Management policy as detailed within the proposal paragraph below; and 
· approved the amended policy (Appendix 1).
	

	2511/4.7
	Welsh Language Scheme Update 
	

	
	The Board received the report.  

In presenting the report, Dafydd Bebb explained that it confirmed the Welsh Language Scheme, approved by the Board in  March, had been endorsed by the Welsh Language Commissioner on 4 October. 

It was confirmed that the Welsh Language Scheme had been published on HEIW's website in accordance with the Welsh Language Act 1993 and replaced HEIW's current Welsh Language Policy. 
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the report and the letter of endorsement from the Welsh Language Commissioner at Appendix 1 and HEIW's endorsed Welsh language Scheme at appendix 2.
	

	2511/4.8
	Key Issues Reports  
	

	2511/4.8.1
	Audit and Assurance Committee held on the 21 October 2021
	

	
	The Board received the report. 

In presenting the report, Gill Lewis highlighted that a wide variety of reports had been considered by the Committee and provided a brief overview of the items that had been considered.  

It was highlighted that the Committee had reviewed and approved revisions to the Financial Control Procedures and had noted Welsh Governments plan to re-issue the appendix to the SFI's within the next few weeks.  

The Committee received a further report on the Review of HEIW's Procurement Systems and Processes Action Plan and was pleased to note the progress made to date.  

It was confirmed that the Committee had received and noted the Recruitment Internal Audit Report and that the overall assurance level was 'reasonable'.

Finally, the Committee confirmed it had reviewed the Terms of Reference for the Information Governance and Information Management Group and recommended the Board approve them.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board:
· Noted the content of the report from the Chair of the Audit and Assurance Committee (Appendix 1) for assurance; and
· [bookmark: _Hlk87883594]Approved the terms of reference of the Information Governance and Information Management Group (Appendix 2).  
	

	2511/4.9
	In Committee Decisions 
	

	
	The Chair provided a brief overview of the report and explained it set out the key issues discussed at the In-Committee Board Meetings held on 30 September 2021 and 28 October 2021.

It was highlighted that at the in-committee meeting of the HEIW Board on 28 October 2021, the Board had approved the proposal to award the 'Y Ty Dysgu Contract' to the winning provider of the open tender process.  It was confirmed the winning provider had been Think Learning.  
	

	Resolved 
	The Board:
· Noted the report for information.
· [bookmark: _Hlk87852535]Ratified the decision to award the Y Ty Dysgu contract to the winning provider (Think Learning) of the open tender process.
	

	PART 5 
	FOR NOTING 
	

	2511/5.1
	NHS Wales Shared Services Partnership Committee – Assurance Report
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the report.  
	

	2511/5.2 
	Corporate Risk Register 
	

	Resolved 
	The Board noted the report for assurance.
	

	PART 6
	OTHER MATTERS
	

	2511/6.1
	Any Other Urgent Business
	

	
	No other urgent business.
	

	2511/6.2
	Date of next meeting
	

	
	Dates of Next Meetings:
· HEIW Board Development Session to be held on 16 December 2021 to be held via Microsoft Teams/Teleconference. 
· HEIW Board to be held on 27 January 2022 to held via Zoom/Teleconference. 
	

	
	The Board resolved to go in-committee.
	


[bookmark: _Hlk54709493]


.....................................................  	 	 	............................. 
Chris Jones (Chairman) 	 	 		 	Date:
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